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 The Western Section of The Wildlife Society
2008 Annual Meeting

The Red Lion Hotel, Redding, CA

February 6-9, 2008
SUMMARY Evaluation Form

We had a great meeting in Redding!  416 people attended, we raised more than $5000 in the raffle (it’s going to a good cause).  Both pre-conference symposia and three during- meeting workshops were also smashingly successful. A total of 45 meeting evaluations were submitted, keeping our response rate at a typical, but rather pathetic11%.

I don’t want to seem dismissive of ANY comments submitted, we truly value them all, but let me address, and then dismiss a large number of the negative comments right from the start.

· Yes, we know the rooms were small and they were often crowded.  We’re nonetheless very pleased with the attendance! We specifically selected this smaller venue because we’ve had many, many complaints about venues being too large, too “city,” and repeated uses of the same venue (in Sacramento). We knew, going in, that it would be crowded, we gave fair warning, and we seriously appreciate everyone’s patience and understanding.
· The “Sundial Room” was particularly crowded during the social events. What most of you don’t know is that, until last September, this room was a restaurant, with booths, fake plants, the whole works. It was converted to meeting space, and I’m very happy about that. Yes, it’s a small room. However, the weather was really nice; we were trying to convince people to go “poolside,” where there was a lot more room.  Several people asked “why didn’t [we] put the welcome mixer in a larger room?” The answer is simple: there wasn’t one available (no way to “re-set” Sierra in the short time between the end of sessions and the start of the mixer. It was a HUGE challenge to the Red Lion staff to reset the rooms for our banquet and back on Thursday night, where many of the staff stayed on the clock until about 3 a.m.). We did briefly consider an “off-site” mixer and/or banquet, but in the end decided the Sundial Room and Red Lion Ballroom would be simpler, cheaper, and adequate for our needs.
· Knowing that the Cascade and Trinity Rooms were significantly smaller, we tried to predict which of the three sessions would be most popular. Yes, I felt quite guilty putting “Amphibians” and “Shorebirds” in the smaller room, but the “Northern California” and “Managed Forests” sessions, respectively, clearly drew more attendance.
· We know there were audio-visual problems. I wish I could say something different, but there always will be.  We’re fortunate that the worst of the “PowerPoint demons” didn’t arrive until Friday afternoon (and we appreciated your patience on Friday afternoon).

· No joke: in a single two-minute period, I heard two complaints that the Sierra Room was too cold and one that it was too hot.  We try and reach a balance. There are a few suckers (like me) wearing a coat and tie, others are in shorts and flip-flops. As you spend more time going to meetings, maybe you’ll learn that neither of those extremes is the ideal. A fleece jacket isn’t too heavy, and heck, we all probably have at least three of them… (I have one that was made from recycled plastic soda bottles).
· That said, when there are problems with lighting, sound, room temperature, etc., don’t keep it to yourself. We received far more complaints about these than I expected, BUT I heard very few complaints on site. If you don’t tell the hotel staff or the conference staff that there’s something wrong, there’s not a lot we can do, certainly not after the fact. If you can’t hear the speaker, ask them to speak louder or more directly into the mic – the on-site staff and the people up front probably can’t tell. And you should’ve learned by third grade that if you really want to hear, you should sit in the front half of the room.  

Don’t get me started on why audience members refuse to use the aisle microphone during Q&A…

· And we always get comments about the food. Too much, not enough, not enough vegetarian options, too many vegetarian options, it was cold, it was too spicy.  And we didn’t have granola on the second day, dammit (a long story).  We strive yet again to meet a happy medium. Approximately half the food at all events was vegetarian (admittedly, not vegan). We added an extra pasta dish to the banquet menu to accommodate herbivores; we had some fish, some red meat, all sorts of options out there.  If we EVER please everyone, it’ll be time to throw our entire bank balance on “red” in Reno.
On that, let me go to the numbers…
A rating of 5 is highest, best, or most and 1 is lowest, least, or worst except for rating on registration cost. 

1) To what extent were your personal/professional objectives satisfied?

Responses: 45.  Range: 3-5. Average: 4.18
2) To what extent did the hotel environment contribute to the learning experience? 

Responses: 43.  Range: 2-5. Average: 3.36

3) To what extent did the provided materials contribute to the learning experience?

Responses: 44.  Range: 2-5. Average: 3.93
4) To what extent were the objectives stated in the promotional literature or those stated at the beginning of the event satisfied? 

Responses: 39.  Range: 2-5. Average: 4.24
5) Please rate the value of the Welcome Mixer. 

Responses: 33.  Range: 1-5. Average: 3.94
9) To what extent did the meeting contain significant and current intellectual or practical information?

Responses: 36.  Range: 3-5. Average: 4.06

10) Rate the registration fees for the meeting… (5 =Too High, 1=Too Low; 3 =About right)
Responses: 36.  Range: 3-5. Average: 3.44 (remember, we aim for 3 on this one…)

15) How did you find out about the annual meeting?

I didn’t bother specifically assessing the responses here; about 80% via e-mail/internet/listserver, 10% from colleagues/other students, 10% from employer or professor.
Now, specific comments (and responses to many) for each question.  Some comments were grouped with similar statements.
1) To what extent were your personal/professional objectives satisfied?

Comments:

Presentations were good, as always
Lots of great people! Loved the Northern California location. Only negative was that there was no place to walk from the hotel
As a student, this meeting was fantastic and informative

The presentations were great and I wanted to be in two places at once
The networking proved invaluable once again
2) To what extent did the hotel environment contribute to the learning experience? 

Comments:

Nice location and lodging
Rooms were not very well soundproofed

Rooms were small and people were congregating directly outside the doors; difficult to hear when people right outside are talking

The smaller venue was actually conducive to getting to talks easily

The rooms should be evaluated by level of interest in specific sessions

Good facilities; I liked that the rooms were close together

Please try to select a hotel with better accessibility. Stairs everywhere is hard on folks

Staff was friendly and helpful
Great that there were so many different hotel / motel options nearby
Responses:

· We posted signs and repeatedly asked people to not talk right next to the doors. This is one thing that everyone can help with; peer pressure works!

· We tried our best to figure out which topics would be most popular; for the most part, I think we got it right.
· We posted a notice on the website very early in the registration process that the hotel didn’t have elevators and that people who had trouble negotiating stairs should reserve a downstairs room early.  There was a notice in the program telling people who had problems to contact a Board Member for assistance; if you had made your concerns known, I’d bet would could have found someone to swap hotel rooms with you…            Additionally, we scheduled the one upstairs meeting room for as few events as possible.

3) To what extent did the provided materials contribute to the learning experience?

Comments:

The program was a bit confusing. I missed the Amphibian / Reptile session, because I didn’t realize that three concurrent sessions were happening

Good program. Some times/rooms incorrect

The stats workshop was great!

The back cover “fill in schedule” was nice, but a 1-page overview makes it easier to plan (this respondent provided a sketch of a schedule showing who was actually speaking in which room at which time)
Author index would be nice

No blank pages for notes in the program

I really liked the coffee mug at registration – it promotes TWS-West after we leave and it continues the conservation message of the conference

Coffee mug was a great idea
Printed program great; maybe put concurrent session talks right next to each other for easier decision-making
Responses:
· After reading through the program about 731 times (and thanks to Scott and Maren for their help editing), I am still unaware of any errors, at least errors that were known when the program went to press about two weeks before the meeting. There was a prominently posted “Changes, Additions, Cancellations” page available.
· I don’t like paying for the photocopying of blank pages, so at least one person (me) was thrilled with the fact that we didn’t have any blank pages.  You’ll also note (some might dislike it) that I strived to fill in small blank spaces with announcements, TWS propaganda, etc.

· Yeah, an author index would have been great; but unfortunately, there were tiny little changes to the schedule occurring literally until the morning the program went to press. Having to change things in six different locations (ok, four…) is simply where errors are prone to occur.

· Prove us right on the coffee mug: Take it to work, tell coworkers about TWS, and perhaps most important, bring it with you to Sacramento next year! You won’t get a coffee mug there, I promise! But you will get something else like it…
4) To what extent were the objectives stated in the promotional literature or those stated at the beginning of the event satisfied? 

Comments:

More papers to go until 5 on Friday!

Would have liked to see a draft program earlier

Great program! Interesting and timely
Wasn’t as tightly tied to climate change as promoted, but that’s to be expected!

Responses:
· A large number of our members have previously told us that they want to drive home on Friday, and that’s clear by the number of people who were present until the bitter end (relatively few). While more papers and a later ending time would benefit local participants, it would most likely anger 90% of the rest.

· We did have most of the program posted about six days before the meeting, and draft schedules were available much earlier. You should understand that this thing was changing up until just a few days before the meeting began, and my hair wouldn’t be as gray as it is if it didn’t!

· Sorry about the “Climate Change” issue. Observant members may have noticed that the climate change session wasn’t promoted after mid-December, when, unfortunately, it had to be cancelled. We simply didn’t get enough paper proposals for it to go forward. Hopefully we can do it in 2009!
5) Please rate the value of the Welcome Mixer. 

Comments:

Great to mingle and network
Good food!

Mixers could be supplemental or a donation

They kicked us out too early!

If earlier, it would be easier to attend

If you’re going to charge the people who registered then hold to that or give some free drink tickets. I paid but didn’t need to

No vegan food. I went hungry

Good! Liked the food!

Terrific hors d’oeuvres! Great beer choice: local microbrews!

Responses:
· The charge for attendance at the welcome mixer is an attempt to gauge how many people plan to attend so we can order adequate food. The cost of the food provided far exceeds the price you pay, believe it or not.  From experience, when we ask people “will you attend” (with no $$ attached), almost everyone says yes, we get about half the number we expect, and we have far too much food. A good example: the free mixer on Tuesday night for the “Owl Symposium” participants had so much extra food, it was frightening.  
· We WERE checking for payment at the door, only persons who paid admission should have been admitted for the first 45-minutes or so. After that, it was open to all.

· We ended the poster session when we did because it led immediately into chapter meetings. And the hotel had to re-set the room for Thursday mornings’ events.  Of course, it wasn’t a long walk to the “Three Shasta’s” Bar – yes, we planned it that way.
· We did have a variety of meat vs. vegetarian food available. We simply cannot even come close to pleasing every palate and dietary restriction.

· Microbrews will return…  The bartenders made sure to notify their managers of that. When I was originally told that our choices would be Bud, Bud-Lite and the “exotic / import” beer Heineken, I openly laughed. The banquets manager said those choices are their typical offerings.  Nonetheless, they worked with me to have more variety, and yes, it was my decision to not have Downtown Brown available all three nights (but it was available for two).
6) Please comment the Poster Session. 

Great posters this year
Nice range of topics. I prefer the posters to be available for perusal for the whole conference

Difficult to see the posters on the back sides of the boards, low light
Good, but not many submitted?

Responses:
· Many of the posters were available for viewing throughout the week. To my knowledge, only posters that the presenters took back with them earlier were not available for later viewing (note: not all posters were available for later viewing at all times, but we did have some on view all week).

· We checked out the lighting and thought it would be adequate to see the posters on the “back side.” Sorry.  Several respondents provided many suggestions on how to make them more visible, by having more tables, tables in different locations, etc.; but the overall issue was still the amount of space available. If we’d doubled the number of tables, we would have quadrupled the number of “too crowded” complaints.

· We did, in fact, intend to cut off the posters at 16 all along. Again, due to available space. But we ended up accepting 17. Yes, that’s fewer than in previous years, but there was a reason.
7) Please comment on the Plenary Session. 

Not all that interesting
Very good session

I liked the theme overall, but the speakers should do more research on students before criticizing the curriculum (Davis still has the “-ologies!”)
Book presenters with more vision / big picture; not nuts and bolts of TWS

Great session! Very good speakers overall with good topic

Excellent! I was very pleased with the topic
I enjoyed the speakers from CBI and DOW, but not the guy about easements, he was too far from the mic and long-winded

Some interesting talks, but a little dry

Good diversity of speakers

Really enjoyed Dr. Spencer’s presentation (Conservation Biology Institute)

The topic was good but the speakers weren’t very dynamic. I wasn’t inspired
GREAT – loved the topic

8) Please comment on the Annual Banquet. 

GREAT FOOD!
Good food!

Awards ceremony was lengthy

Nice raffle!

Wasn’t sure if it was a buffet (multi-trip) or a one-trip deal. Hotel workers took plates and silverware making it a one-trip by default

Fun! Good food!

Fun, pretty good food and music

Food was bad and expensive. Should include drink tickets like at AFS

Great

Food was just OK for me

Expensive, but I got to meet a number of professionals
Tremendous – great food, awards, raffle, entertainment (although cultural dancers are nice, too)

Less extensive list of credits for each award recipient
Responses:

· Food was great, food was ok, food was bad. At least this time, the goods and greats outnumbered the bads by about 4 to 1.
· See note below about expense…
· We gave drink tickets to people who attended our annual meeting AND who attended the Monterey planning meeting. I also gave drink tickets to most of the student paper/poster judges and other key helpers.  A drink ticket to all will just increase the cost (see below).
I didn’t attend the Banquet, because:
Cost; too expensive; couldn’t afford it
I am a poor student 
I’m anti-social ( 
I have two small kids 
I didn’t want to pay the extra $ or wait ’til 7 pm when most sessions ended at 3:30 

I’m a vegan
I had to work
I wanted to visit with friends

Responses:
· Especially for students, if you volunteer to operate lights and projectors during the sessions, and help staff the desk and hand out packets, and other related tasks, we offer a half-price banquet ticket

· The banquet starts at 7 because we wanted time for people to go to the annual meeting or the resume workshop

9) To what extent did the meeting contain significant and current intellectual or practical information?
Would like more management in action and results of management choices

Response:
· Your suggestion will be given to next years’ Program Committee

10) Rate the registration fees for the meeting

Too high, especially since you could just walk in & didn’t have to pay
Too expensive for Federal government employees. US Govt wouldn’t / couldn’t afford to send their biologists
Getting too prohibitive in cost

There should be a daily rate for students
Just provide coffee and hot water to economize
Yeah! Included organic fair trade coffee!  Good breakfast snacks
Responses:
· Daily rate for students is a fine idea. We simply didn’t expect so many people to come for just one day.
· Just walk in and didn’t have to pay? Excuse me? If you see someone without a nametag, PLEASE feel free to point them out to us. I ejected three people from the meeting who refused to pay (maybe that’s who you were talking about, but you didn’t know they were ejected?).  We try to keep our eyes open to ensure that everyone’s wearing a nametag.  Believe me, we do not knowingly allow anyone to attend the meeting for free (unless they’re a speaker and they’ve coordinated well in advance).

· If you think the cost is too high, please contact your chapter representative.  However, you need to understand that the hotel contract costs quite a bit, the brownies aren’t cheap, the juice costs more than $25 per gallon, etc.  If you’ve never coordinated a meeting like this before, try it someday!

· Which directly relates to “just coffee and hot water.”  If that’s what you want, tell your chapter rep!  It’s been made very clear to us in past years that most members expect bagels, danish, juice, etc. (and that damned granola), and we get far more complaints when we don’t provide food then when we do.  

· And why didn’t anyone eat the fruit? It seems we always get complaints about “not enough fruit.”  This year, there was too much, darn it.
11) Please comment on the Chapter Meetings.

My first chapter meeting. I will attend more
I never attended one before (because I just joined), but I found it very inspiring to get more involved
Would have liked chapter meetings earlier in the evening; commuters couldn’t stay for it, either

They’re a waste of my time

Responses:
· Honestly, the “host chapter” (in this case Sac-Shasta) isn’t really the primary beneficiary of chapter meetings at the Annual Meeting, so sorry, but commuters aren’t our target audience. This is one of the very few opportunities for members from distant chapters to get together.  

· We’re very glad to have piqued your interest. By all means, get more involved! 

· Sorry to hear that you think chapter meetings are a waste of your time. Chapter meetings are kind of like voting: If you don’t vote, you shouldn’t have the right to complain about the way our government is acting (IMHO). If you don’t participate at the chapter or Section level, we’ll honestly not pay quite as much attention to your complaints…   
12) Please comment on the Annual Member Meeting.
Poorly attended. Perhaps some additional incentive (beyond free drink tickets); or the agenda needs to be publicized more visibly
Responses:
· We know it’s poorly attended and we’d VERY much like to fix that. Suggestions are welcome.  (Free beer at the meeting in Irvine had the room bursting at the seams).
I didn’t attend, because: 
I didn’t have time and I’m not too interested
Too tired

I’m not a member

I needed to be outside

13) Please comment on the Field Trips and / or Student events.

Student Events:

Career lunch and resume workshop were very helpful


Student events were very helpful, have more of them!


Resume workshop super informative and worthwhile


Enjoyed talking to people at the career fair and lunch


I wish that the Student-Professional lunch was in one location


Resume workshop most valuable part of student events

Responses:
· Glad to hear that the events were worthwhile, and you can bet that we’ll continue to offer them every year. I could quote Whitney Houston here, but I won’t – nonetheless, it’s clear that students are important to our society!

· Yes, the student-professional lunch being split between two rooms was unfortunate, but it simply would have been too crowded any other way (trust me; we tried to work it out!).
Field trips:


Great locations!

Responses:
· So, why didn’t you go on one?  OK, maybe this respondent did, but overall, our participation in field trips this year was about 0.5% of meeting attendees. It’s a lot of work to coordinate them, so “participate, or else they’ll go away.”
14) I would like to suggest the following topics for future workshops/conferences:

Vertebrate trapping, mist nets, pitfalls, Shermans, etc.
Grad school workshop

Navigating the federal hiring process / Workshop on government jobs and the application process
Bullfrog symposium / workshop
Joint meeting with Range Society
Human – wildlife conflicts and conflict resolution
In Sacramento next year, how about giant garter snake or Swainson’s hawks?

Aquatic ecosystems and greater focus on T&E species

I think climate change / long term monitoring need to continue to be emphasized
Yellow & red-legged frogs

Small mammal trapping/handling

Basic database / data management for wildlife professionals

Invasive vertebrate control

Climate change and its potential effects on water yields, snow pack, human footprint, etc.

Responses:
· Some good ideas there. We can’t do them all, and we can’t do ANY without help from interested volunteers and instructors. If you’re willing to help, please contact our Professional Development Committee.

· Specifically for the two who want help getting Federal government jobs, have we got a deal for you! Don Yasuda, Mike Chapel and I collaborated on an informative, insightful and even somewhat witty four page document (we Feds can’t do ANYTHING in less than three pages…) that we’d love to make more widely available. Contact sirsnave “at” verizon.net for a copy (it’s supposed to be on our website too, one of these days).
16) Anything else you’d like to say?
Provide complete schedule at least a week in advance
Hoped for more concurrent sessions/papers

Great venue! The best TWS conference I’ve been to!

I very much appreciated the on-time moderating, too!

The carbon-neutral effort is a good idea, but what size footprint was created to make the pins? Perhaps stickers or a pledge sheet on the wall would be a better method.
Had a wonderful time! Please keep up the sustainable steps (carbon credits, coffee, etc.).

Responses:
· Twelve sessions and 78 presenters isn’t enough? You’re a masochist.

· We did have the schedule posted six days in advance…

· For what it’s worth, many folks asked us to re-use the carbon-neutral pins next year, so we’ll be glad to do that. A pledge sheet on the wall wouldn’t be as visible, and isn’t a sticker just “cheap”?

· On-time moderation is easy.  You didn’t notice the guy with a Taser® hiding in the corner…

· We received many positive verbal comments on the coffee (after the first day, when it was a bit weak). You can bet we’ll keep trying to make the meeting more sustainable.

Thanks for coming to Redding, and thanks for you comments! We hope to see you next year in Sacramento…






